Public Document Pack



People and Health Scrutiny Committee

Date: Thursday, 17 September 2020

Time: 10.00 am

Venue: To be held as a Teams Live Event

Membership: (Quorum 3)

Gill Taylor (Chairman), Molly Rennie (Vice-Chairman), Rod Adkins, Jean Dunseith, Bervl Ezzard, Barry Goringe, Nick Ireland, Jon Orrell, Mary Penfold and Bill Pipe

Chief Executive: Matt Prosser, South Walks House, South Walks Road, Dorchester, Dorset DT1 1UZ (Sat Nav DT1 1EE)

For more information about this agenda please telephone Democratic Services on 01305 or Helen Whitby 01305 224187 - helen.whitby@dorsetcouncil.gov.uk



MODERN-GOV For easy access to the Council agendas and minutes download the free public app Mod.gov for use on your iPad, Android and Windows tablet. Once downloaded select Dorset Council.

Due to the current coronavirus pandemic the Council has reviewed its approach to holding committee meetings. Members of the public are welcome to attend this meeting and listen to the debate either online by using the following link insert Click here to view the Livestream of the meeting.

Members of the public wishing to view the meeting from an iphone, ipad or android phone will need to download the free Microsoft Team App to sign in as a Guest, it is advised to do this at least 30 minutes prior to the start of the meeting.

Please note that public speaking has been suspended. However Public Participation will continue by written submission only. Please see detail set out below.

Dorset Council is committed to being open and transparent in the way it carries out its business whenever possible. A recording of the meeting will be available on the council's website after the event.

AGENDA

		Page No.
а	Minutes of Previous Scrutiny Committees	3 - 26
	To receive the minutes of:-	
	(a) the Dorset Health Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 5 March 2020	

(b) the People Scrutiny Committee meeting held on 20 July 2020

Public Document Pack Agenda Item 3a



DORSET COUNCIL - HEALTH SCRUTINY COMMITTEE MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON THURSDAY 5 MARCH 2020

Present: Cllrs Jill Haynes (Chairman), Ryan Holloway, Nick Ireland, Rebecca Knox, Robin Legg, Jon Orrell, Bill Pipe and Byron Quayle

Apologies: Cllrs Andrew Kerby

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Vivienne Broadhurst (Interim Corporate Director - Adult Care Operations), Eryl Doust (Project Manager), Sue Evans (Head of Specialist Services), Tony Meadows (Head of Commissioning), Vanessa.Read (Deputy Director, Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group), Gill.Vickers (Interim Corporate Director - Adult Care Operations) and Helen Whitby (Senior Democratic Services Officer)

31. Apology

An apology for absence was received from Cllr Andrew Kerby.

32. Minutes

The minutes of the meeting held on 14 January 2020 were confirmed and signed.

The Chairman added that following the discussion on the budget at the last meeting two recommendations had been forwarded to the Cabinet for consideration. One of these related to the inclusion of a health line in all future Dorset Council reports. Work at a recent workshop had highlighted the need to ask the Council how this could happen. This was being progressed.

33. **Declarations of Interest**

Cllr Jon Orrell declared a disclosable pecuniary interest as a GP and confirmed that a dispensation was now in place.

Cllr Nick Ireland declared that he was a Governors of Dorset Healthcare University NHS Foundation Trust and that his partner worked had a senior role at Yeovil and District Hospital.

34. Public Participation

The Chairman had received a letter from Swanage Town Council and this is attached in the Appendix to the minutes.

Public statements and questions from Mr Barry Tempest, Mr Philip Jordan, Ms Debby Monkhouse, and Mr Chris Bradey were made at the meeting and these are attached in the Appendix to the minutes.

Future Changes at Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust

Members agreed that they needed to know more about future plans for Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust (DCH). They asked that the Chief Executives from the Hospital Trust and the Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group (CCG) be invited to the June 2020 meeting to respond to questions and asked that a joint report be provided by them. The Cabinet Portfolio Holder for Customer, Community and Regulator Services stated that he was the Council's representative on DCH's Board of Governors and would be happy to find answers to the questions raised.

Withdrawal of the Swanage Ambulance Car

The Chairman confirmed that assurance had been given previously that the Swanage Ambulance Car would not be removed, that 6 new ambulances would be activated in Dorset and that there was no intention to remove cover from the Swanage area. Members were concerned about the withdrawal of the promised level of cover in Swanage as timely treatment could be crucial. One member referred to an email he had received from the South Western Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust (SWAST) Chief Executive who had confirmed that the reduction in cover at Swanage was due to CCG funding coming to an end on 1 April 2020. However, the number of ambulances in Dorset was to rise from 36 to 45 and he had suggested that one be stationed in Wareham and one in Dorchester. The Chief Executive had offered to ask his operations team to attend a future meeting.

The Chairman would formally write to the Chief Executive of SWAST to ask him to account for this change and copy this to the CCG Chief Executive. She would circulate any response received. If the response was not adequate, she would invite the Chief Officers to come to a future meeting.

Merger of Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and Royal Bournemouth and Christchurch Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust

The Chairman suggested that this item be scrutinised as a joint exercise with Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council (BCP) and she asked officers to progress this as a matter of urgency. One member suggested that the merger would be more beneficial to BCP residents and for this reason any scrutiny should be carried out by Dorset alone. The Chairman reminded members of the recent guidance from the Minister that only responses from joint committees would be accepted as a full Dorset response.

It was noted that the deadline for comments on the merger was 12 March 2020 and that the Committee did not have enough information to comment at this stage. It was highlighted that anyone could respond to this consultation and that there would be further consultation in due course.

With regard to joint scrutiny, members were unclear as to how this would work. The Chairman explained that agreed terms of reference would be needed prior to members being identified to sit on any joint committee. She

suggested that five members from each council might be appropriate and that any arrangements would need to be flexible enough to allow participation from councils outside of the Dorset area. Given the forthcoming changes to the governance arrangements for Dorset Council and the two additional scrutiny meetings per year, members expressed concern that meetings dealing with people and health matters would not fit into two hours. The Chairman would raise the concerns of the Committee with the Leader of the Council.

Letter from Swanage Town Council

The Chairman read out a letter from Swanage Town Council's Clerk concerning the A&E Local Model at Poole Hospital. One member added that Weymouth Town Council had passed a similar resolution to ensure the local model consultant cover was for 18 hours. The Chairman would write to the CCG asking for a response to this request.

The Chairman had also received a similar request from Corfe Castle Parish Council and would circulate this to members.

The Dorset Councillor for Portland was concerned about the loss of the ambulance car in Swanage and supported all moves to secure ambulance services in this area. Knowing that the service was to be reduced in Swanage had spurred him to attend the meeting as he had similar concerns for ambulance coverage for Portland over a number of years. The Chairman would seek clarification from SWAST and the CCG about the future of ambulance services in Swanage as set out above.

Members asked that in future public statements and questions be sent to them prior to any meeting.

Decisions

- 1. That the Chief Executives from Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and the Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group be invited to the meeting on 16 June 2020 to respond to questions about future plans for the Hospital and asked that a joint report be provided by them.
- 2. That the Chairman would formally write to the Chief Executive of South Western Ambulance Service NHS Foundation Trust to ask him to account for the removal of the Swanage ambulance car and copy this to the CCG Chief Executive. She would circulate any response received and if this was not adequate, would invite the Chief Executives to come to a future meeting.
- 3. That the merger of Poole Hospital NHS Foundation Trust and Royal Bournemouth and Christchurch Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust be scrutinised as a joint exercise with Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council. Officers were asked to progress this as a matter of urgency.
- 4. That the Chairman would write to the CCG asking for a response to Swanage Town Council's request.
- 5. That the Chairman circulate the letter from Corfe Castle Parish council to members.

35. Urgent items

There were no urgent items.

One member asked for further information about Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole Council's decision to withdrawal support for the ambulance access road to Royal Bournemouth and Christchurch Hospitals NHS Foundation Trust. The Chairman would ask the appropriate Cabinet Portfolio Holder to provide a briefing to clarify the situation.

Decision

That the Chairman ask the appropriate Cabinet Portfolio Holder to provide a briefing to clarify the situation.

36. **Delayed Transfers of Care**

The Committee considered a report by the Acting Executive Director People - Adults which provided an overview of the progress made to date with Delayed Transfers of Care (DTC) and continuing areas for improvement.

The Chairman apologised for the report being written from Dorset Council's point of view as neither Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust nor the Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group had been given the opportunity to contribute.

Members noted that there had been a significant reduction in DTCs for Dorset residents and that the overall trend was downward. However, even though Dorset's performance had improved, so had other local authorities, and Dorset remained in the bottom quartile.

The report gave details of performance against the Better Care Fund (BCF), Dorset Integrated Care System delays, causes of delays, Integrated Care system improvements and opportunities for further improvement.

The main cause of delay was waiting for care packages to be arranged for people in their own homes, particularly if they lived in rural locations. One of the measures to reduce delays was to plan patient discharge from the time they entered hospital, giving them choice where possible. Some of this had been achieved through the realignment of existing resources with the Better Care Fund (BCF) being used to enhance the support people were offered.

Members thought it would be helpful to see how Dorset compared with other rural local authorities and what they were doing to be in a better position than Dorset in order to improve Dorset's position. Officers explained that any improvement would be based on developing locality and community groups who could respond to people's needs and support them at home and a move towards a discharge to assess model of working in hospitals.

Whilst members recognised the improvements made, they highlighted the need for improvement in the provision of care packages at home and asked what measures were being taken to address this. Officers explained that a fundamental rethink of the home care market was needed given the difficulties of providing care in rural areas, the distances care workers traveled and the time involved. A more outcome-based approach was needed and care

providers were being asked to work with individuals to meet their needs. There was also a need to make care a viable work option for people, including young people, to develop community resources, and provide affordable and key worker housing.

Somerset seemed to have solved DTCs and their performance had dramatically improved but there was no information as to how this had been achieved. Members noted that officers were currently working on a "dashboard" and asked that this be produced on a six-monthly basis.

It was suggested that as Dorset had one of the oldest populations, a question for the 16 June meeting when representatives from Dorset County Hospital and the Clinical Commissioning Group would be present, would be whether too many hospital beds had been cut and whether the trend for more people to live to be over a hundred had reduced over the last ten years as a result.

Members highlighted the following issues which could be addressed at the Inquiry Day to be rescheduled for April 2020:-

care market implications, future projections, changes to be achieved next year, the five-year plan, outputs for inputs shown, costs versus each of the activities, and recruitment and retention of staff.

A concern was expressed that under the new governance arrangements the Inquiry Day might not proceed.

Noted

37. Information Reports Received

The Committee received information reports from Healthwatch dorset on their draft workplan 2020/21 and from the Dorset Clinical Commissioning Group on "Your Mind, Your Say".

Noted

38. Work Programme

The Committee considered its work programme and agreed the following:-

Items for meeting on 16 June 2020
Physiotherapy Services
Dorset County Hospital NHS Foundation Trust Future Plans
Continuing Health Care

Item for meeting on 17 September 2020

Primary Care Networks - how they help people at a local level, how prevention at scale is working and how this can be monitored going forward

Noted

39. Exempt Business

There were no exempt items of business.

Duration of meeting: 10.00 - 11.30 am

Chairman

.....

Annexure

Health Scrutiny Committee - 5 March 2020

Public Statement and Questions

From Mr Barry Tempest

'Last summer Dorset County Hospital (DCH) presented at a "public engagement" what was described as a "masterplan" for a "long-term project" representing a "once-in-a-generation opportunity". These phrases sum up exactly what we and DCH need.

'Some significant details were, however, not obtainable at the "public engagement" nor, it seems, subsequently. For example, any such plan must take into account projected local population growth over the next generation (subject, as such projections must be, to continuing modification.).

'A failure to plan in detail would be to invite a series of repeats of the situation we have at present where, for example, A&E services at DCH have been stretched to 200% of designed capacity in the space of less than a generation.

'Is this Committee satisfied that fairly realistic population projections do exist for, say, 2025, 2035 and 2045, or similar intervals, with a breakdown by age and gender, along with the anticipated, provisionally quantified demand for the full range of hospital services, including: maternity, paediatrics, oncology, audiology, cardiology, ophthalmology, etc?

'What are these projected figures? Is there any reason why these projections should not be in the public domain?'

From Mr Philip Jordan

ARE DORSET COUNTY HOSPITAL'S MSCP (multi-storey carpark) & wayfinding etc) + RELATED MASTERPLAN SUITABLE & SUSTAINABLE TO THE COMMUNITY'S & THUS THE HOSPITAL'S MEDIUM TO LONG TERM NEEDS

My Question arises from my being:

- 1) a former NHS Estates Officer & Project Manager, outside Dorset +
- 2) One who's lived in Dorset for over 30 years & with my family being long term users of Dorset County Hospital

I'm concerned by & wish to ask the Committee about the above as unfortunately

Whilst the approach taken to the proposed MSCP multi storey car park & way finding proposals etc + related Masterplan might

cater for the Community & Hospital's immediate 5-6 year needs, it can be seen to not demonstrate being thought through

thoroughly – such that this 32 year old (in o/a concept/initial phase) Hospital's future much beyond 2026 is compromised e.g.

Significantly, building the MSCP as proposed, where proposed, is as part of a 4 Phase Master plan which takes out important (to ill

patients) surface parking nearer the Hospital Buildings, whilst failing to make (or plan) the most efficient use of Hospital grounds

enlarged by the 2007 acquisition of the former Damers School buildings & grounds (who finally moved to Poundbury in 2017) i.e.

As proposed the MSCP fails to maximise DCH's medium/long term future as a vital public Acute Health Care facility for rural Dorset:

DCH & Prime PLC partners seem unable to think "out of the box", of DCH's original boundaries & make the most of 2007 extension

e.g. instead of their 2D zonal approach to DCH's still ultimately landlocked situation, they could follow precedent (similar to nearby

Waitrose) by putting an MSCP underground on the former Damers site & enabling DCH &/or residential type development over it.

From Debby Monkhouse

It was discussed at 17th October 2018 Health Scrutiny Committee that no Ambulance resources would be removed from Swanage, and it was suggested that Ambulance services to more remote parts of the county would be improved.

This is because the proposed loss of emergency medical, trauma, maternity and children's care from Poole Hospital means Swanage residents can no longer access emergency hospital care, even by blue light, within the CCG's own 'safe' travel times of 30-45 minutes.

A Freedom of Information response from SWAST to Langton Parish Council stated that the average time from a category 1 imminent danger of death call, for all BH19 (Swanage and villages) postcodes, to arrival at Poole Hospital, over the period November 2016 – December 2017, was 1 hour 43 minutes.

We understand that the Swanage Ambulance Car was withdrawn last week.

Could the Committee please urgently raise with SWAST the agreement that all Ambulance resources would be maintained at Swanage?

From Chris Bradey

The Competition and Markets Authority opened their consultation into the merger of Poole and Bournemouth Hospital Trusts on Thursday 27th February, and **it closes on 12th March**. Local authorities are invited to comment.

There are many issues related to the Committees referral of the plans to the Secretary of State that have not been addressed, and some new options that the Committee may wish to comment on to the CMA.

Residents believe that the Trust's 'Patients Benefits Case', submitted to the CMA, is very misleading. It ignores the issue of risk to life due to longer journey times to access emergency care with the loss of Trauma A&E, and emergency Maternity and Children's care from Poole Hospital. It does not address the capacity of RBH and Dorset County A&E's to cope, given that A&E and trolley wait time targets are all being missed, Dorset County A&E is already running at twice capacity, and the numbers accessing A&E and Maternity will increase due to housing developments planned, 30% of Dorset residents being expected to be over 65 by 2030, and because siting trauma A&E and specialist maternity and children's care on the border with Hampshire will mean an influx of patients from there.

The Independent Panel has suggested that "A&E Local" - a full A&E for Poole that is closed overnight - could be a viable compromise.

A&E Local would help address capacity issues, and save Dorset lives, that would otherwise be lost due to longer journey time combined with chronic daytime traffic across the conurbation inhibiting access to emergency care.

Please could the Committee consider raising these concerns with the CMA?

Letter from Dr Martin Ayres, Clerk to Swanage Town Council

Support for 'A&E Local Model' at Poole Hospital

In the autumn of 2018 Swanage Town Council wrote to Dorset Health Scrutiny Committee to draw attention to its serious concerns regarding the Clinical Commissioning Group's proposals for transforming Dorset's NHS. The Council welcomed the Committee's decision to recommend to the Secretary of State that the proposals should be referred to an independent panel.

The Town Council's principal concerns related to proposals to relocate maternity services and the local accident and emergency department from Poole Hospital to the Royal Bournemouth. The Council argued that an increase in journey times for residents of Swanage and neighbouring parishes of approximately 20 minutes would introduce an increased clinical risk for seriously ill patients.

Whilst the Town Council recognises that the CCG's proposals have now been approved by the Secretary of State, the Council's attention has been drawn to the possibility of implementing an 'A&E local' at Poole Hospital as a means of mitigating some of the increased risk for local residents. From the Independent Reconfiguration Panel's report, it is understood that this is a 'model between the standard urgent treatment centre and a conventional district general hospital A&E', most likely operational for 16-hours a day. This would address the issue of chronic daytime congestion in the conurbation inhibiting access to RBH in an emergency from most of Dorset.

The Town Council discussed this issue at its meeting on 27th January and resolved unanimously to write to both yourselves and the CCG to ask that detailed consideration be given to the introduction of this model at Poole Hospital. The strength of support reflects the Council's view that the retention of services at Poole will reduce the risk to life of local residents.

This page is intentionally left blank

Public Document Pack



DORSET COUNCIL - PEOPLE SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

MINUTES OF MEETING HELD ON MONDAY 20 JULY 2020

Present: Cllrs Jane Somper (Chairman), Mary Penfold (Vice-Chairman), Toni Coombs, Stella Jones, Emma Parker, Molly Rennie, Mark Roberts, Maria Roe, Clare Sutton and Gill Taylor

Apologies:

Also present: Cllr Graham Carr-Jones, Cllr Barry Goringe, Cllr Sherry Jespersen, Cllr Laura Miller, Cllr Andrew Parry, Cllr David Taylor and Cllr Peter Wharf

Officers present (for all or part of the meeting):

Theresa Leavy (Interim Executive Director of People - Children), Mark Blackman (Corporate Director - Education and Learning), Claire Shiels (Assistant Director for Commissioning and Partnerships), David Webb (Service Manager - Dorset Combined Youth Offending Service), Susan Ward-Rice (Equaities and Diversity Officer), Paul Iggulden (Consultant), Vivienne Broadhurst (Interim Executive Director - People Adults), Rebecca Kirk (Corporate Director of Housing, Dorset Council), Gill.Vickers (Interim Corporate Director - Adult Care Operations) and Lindsey Watson (Senior Democratic Services Officer)

6. Minutes

Councillors sought updates in respect of items in the minutes as follows:

- An update was provided in respect of work to be undertaken on transitions from Children's Services into Adult Services
- Items on the committee forward plan would be looked at under the People Scrutiny Committee Forward Plan item later in the agenda
- Reference was made to the Outreach Youth Service and it was noted that this would be raised during the item on the Children and Young People and Families Plan
- The development of a toolkit in respect of domestic violence and abuse issues was raised and it was noted that this was being looked at with a multi agency approach and was a key part of the Children's and Young People and Families Plan
- Reference was made to the role of scrutiny and of executive advisory panels (EAPs). It was noted that any councillor could attend a meeting of an EAP as an observer.

The minutes of the meetings held on 7 and 13 January 2020 were confirmed as a correct record and would be signed at a future date.

7. Declarations of Interest

Councillor Roberts declared an interest as a contractor for adult services to Dorset Council.

8. **Public Participation**

4 questions were received from the public.

A shortened version of the questions were read out by Lindsey Watson (Senior Democratic Services Officer) and responses to the questions were read out by Rebecca Kirk (Corporate Director for Housing). A copy of the full questions and the responses are set out in Appendix 1 these minutes.

9. Urgent items

There were no urgent items.

10. Children and Young People and Families' Plan 2020 - 2023

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help presented the report which invited the committee to consider the proposals for the development of the Children and Young People and Families' Plan and to provide feedback on the proposed priorities to enable the development of the final plan by the Strategic Alliance for Children and Young People before it was recommended by Cabinet for endorsement and adoption by the Full Council.

The Corporate Director, Commissioning, Quality and Partnerships provided an overview of the report and the work that had been undertaken to date. In order to deliver the vision in this area, a set of emerging priorities have been identified and classified into six themes which were set out in the report. The committee's feedback was sought on the themes, which would assist in the development of the plan to be considered by Cabinet in September and onto Full Council.

The committee considered the issues arising from the report and during discussion, the following points were raised:

- A number of councillors thanked the leadership team in Children's Services for their work undertaken to date
- Points were raised with regard to how resources could best be targeted, the importance of early intervention, issues around family breakdown and the recruitment of more foster carers, and the council's work in these areas was noted
- The Corporate Director noted that the council, working with partners, aimed to give children the best start in life. Partners were fully engaged in the development of the plan
- There would be constant review of the action plan in this area and a regular process around tracking actions was welcomed

- A discussion was held in respect of the roles of the Strategic Alliance for Children and Young People and local alliance groups. The local alliance groups brought together a range of local organisations who could provide information at a local level and all councillors were encouraged to be aware of local alliance groups in their area and how they could assist in the promotion of these
- A point was raised as to how to include representatives of noncommissioned services. In response, the Corporate Director expressed a commitment to involving people in conversations and the encouragement of further engagement
- In response to a question, the importance of the council and partners working collectively was recognised. There was felt to be strong leadership across the partnership and that alongside the action plan, the measures were in place to ensure required outcomes
- The Corporate Director for Education and Learning noted that the council had built strong relationships with schools, with a shared understanding of working together to achieve better outcomes for all
- A point was raised with regard to the importance of data sharing in safeguarding issues
- Comments were made with regard to the language used in the plan and the need to ensure it was clear to read, the financial implications of the plan and the need for continued monitoring through scrutiny
- In response, the Executive Director for Children reminded councillors that any cases of concern must be escalated through the appropriate channels. She also made reference to the critical relationships with health colleagues, the impact of Covid-19 on the service and peoples' lives, the importance of sharing information and the key role of early intervention. The council and it's partners could approach these issues together but it was recognised as a difficult time
- In response to a point raised, it was noted that the service was in the process of undertaking a viability check in respect of the child care sector. In addition, services provided by children's centres were being looked at to ensure that hubs of support were in the right places
- A point was made that children should be thought about before any decisions were taken
- It was noted that there were no young people represented on the Strategic Alliance and whether this should be considered
- In response it was confirmed that conversations with young people were ongoing and that much of the work undertaken in respect of the plan to date had come from work undertaken with young people. This would be kept under review
- In order to deliver what was required, there would be a set of outcomes which would be tracked over a period of time
- The Executive Director for Children noted that Children's Services was a complex directorate and that life outcomes for children were

- not currently where they needed to be. There was a need to be able to prioritise in several areas with the biggest challenge to keep families at the heart of looking after their own children
- More resources had been put into front line services. There was a need to have better resources locally moving forward
- The service was making plans for a potential local outbreak of Covid-19 which included discussions with schools to ensure risk assessments were in place and discussions as to how the council could support families living in poverty.

The Chairman thanked the Portfolio Holder and officers for the report and for their work and leadership in this hugely ambitious area. Useful comments had been made by the committee which could be taken into account as the plan was developed. It was noted that a report with the final plan would be brought to Cabinet and Full Council later in the year. A request was also made for a further report to scrutiny at an appropriate point.

The Portfolio Holder thanked the committee for their very helpful debate and noted that comments raised would be taken on board. In addition, he referred to the impact of Covid-19 in this area and also the importance of early intervention. He reiterated the importance of councillors contacting the service if they had concerns.

It was proposed by T Coombs seconded by M Rennie

Decision

That the People Scrutiny Committee:

- Have considered the proposals for the development of the Children and Young People and Families' Plan and provided comments as set out above
- Have provided feedback on the proposed priorities to enable the development of the final plan by the Strategic Alliance for Children and Young People before it is recommended by Cabinet for endorsement and adoption by the Full Council and provided comments as set out above
- 3. Note and endorse the shared commitment of the partnership as set out in the Governance and Terms of Reference of the Dorset Strategic Alliance for Children and Young People
- 4. That the action plan associated with the Children, Young People and Families Plan should be monitored by the People Scrutiny Committee.

11. Approval of Youth Justice Plan 2020-21

The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help introduced the report with regard to the Youth Justice Plan for 2020/21.

Councillors were informed that there was a statutory requirement to publish an annual Youth Justice Plan which must provide specified information about the local provision of youth justice services. The report summarised the Youth Justice Plan for 2020/21, with a copy of the Plan appended. It was noted that the Youth Justice Plan needed to be approved by Full Council.

Councillors considered the issues arising from the report and during discussion, the following points were raised:

- A point was raised with regard to what was being done to increase opportunities available through training providers and colleges. In response it was noted that a lot of work was being focused in this area
- A question was asked about whether an Equality Impact Assessment had been carried out. An updated Equality Impact Assessment had not been completed as the Plan did not reflect a change of policy or new strategy
- Further information was provided about work undertaken by members of the Youth Justice Team in respect of education issues for those in the service and a concern noted with the range of current provision
- This was a significant area for development and exploring opportunities within Children's Services. Wider opportunities were being explored and it was hoped to utilise wrap around locality services in order to understand the requirements of young people better
- A question was asked in respect of resourcing for the service and a
 particular point made about the police contribution. In response, it
 was confirmed that the police contribution remained at the same
 level as previously but that this may not be clear due to the way the
 money was accounted for
- The importance of the speech and language therapy posts was highlighted which played a key role in understanding and responding to the needs of young people in the service. It was hoped that funding for these posts could be made permanent
- A discussion was held in respect of offending rates in the Dorset Council area. It was noted that the report was written from a pan-Dorset perspective and that the rate in Dorset was lower than in the Bournemouth, Christchurch and Poole area
- The report recognised nationally that young people from minority ethnic groups were over-represented in the youth justice system and in the youth custodial population. A point was noted that it was difficult to resolve issues in the criminal justice system alone but there was a need to be alert to potential issues in this area
- In response to a point raised, it was confirmed that information on the gender and ethnicity of staff in the service could be included in

- future plans. The workforce did not currently have any people from minority groups, however this was partly addressed through the use of mentors
- It was highlighted that it was hugely important to always consider if there was racism in a system. It was noted that there were staff within the Children's Services Department representing black and minority groups. All staff were challenged to recognise issues in their daily work
- The impact of the lockdown associated with the Covid-19 Pandemic was discussed in respect of the impact on the young people in the service and their wellbeing
- The Portfolio Holder for Children, Education and Early Help indicated that work would be undertaken with colleagues on opportunities for young people and how support could be given to reinvigorate economic platforms and provide meaningful employment for young people, who could be affected by a downturn in the economy
- The ability for the service to receive both positive and negative feedback was considered
- Issues around child exploitation were raised and the impact of the current Covid-19 Pandemic
- The Covid-19 Pandemic had impacted on the service and particular reference was made to access to education currently being difficult, incidences of anti-social behaviour and delays with the courts having been closed for three months. Alternatives to court processes had been used in some cases
- A concern was raised that some young people would not be able to cope when schools reopened in September. In response it was noted that ongoing conversations were being held with schools about issues in this area. It was recognised that it would be challenging for some young people and that the council was working with head teachers to develop processes. Work included talking to families and young people to assist with building a relationship base to provide for their needs, working with partners
- A point was noted that the plan did not include a section on risks to how the service would achieve agreed outcomes. In response it was noted that this had not been included in a specific section but that an obvious risk was around resourcing for the service. However it was felt that the service had managed its resources through having a pan-Dorset partnership and it was felt that the service had the resilience in order to continue.

It was proposed by J Somper seconded by M Penfold

Recommendation to Cabinet

That the Youth Justice Plan be endorsed and recommended for approval by Full Council.

12. Covid-19: How well has Dorset Council responded to meeting the needs of vulnerable groups during 'lockdown' - Review of report considered by Cabinet on 30 June 2020

The committee reviewed the report, 'Covid-19: How well has Dorset Council responded to meeting the needs of vulnerable groups during 'lockdown', which had been considered at Cabinet on 30 June 2020. It was noted that Appendix 1 to the Cabinet report, had been updated as it had been formally signed off by the Equality and Diversity Action Group, who were responsible for reviewing and signing off EqIAs in Dorset Council.

The Portfolio Holder for Corporate Development and Change provided information on the associated round table discussions that had taken place with a number of groups.

Councillors considered the issues arising from the report and during discussion the following points were raised:

- It was noted that further analysis of the information was to be undertaken as part of the council's equalities duties
- Issues around domestic abuse were raised and officers noted that concerns in this area could be added to the action plan. This was also something being discussed between the council and partners in terms of ensuring that the voices of carers and those living with dementia were heard
- In response to a point raised, it was noted that work was being done with organisations such as the Dorset Blind Association and citizens advice as to the best way to make information available
- There were still issues around community shielding that needed to be addressed and actions would be included within 'business as usual' work
- There was a strong group of community sector organisations working together as well as joined up working with colleagues in the CCG about how the council and organisations worked together in reset and recovery mode
- Issues were raised in respect of anti social behaviour associated with young people, number of referrals for free school meals and issues around older people and domestic violence. In addition, a point was raised about concerns expressed about the lack of information available to local community support groups which it was felt had not been addressed in the report
- Support for carers was being provided including making safe spaces available in day centres to support wellbeing groups
- Intelligence systems were being used to identify those most at risk of vulnerability, mental health etc.

The Portfolio Holder thanked the committee for their comments and noted that action points would be taken away from the meeting.

CONTINUATION OF MEETING BEYOND 3 HOURS

In accordance with the procedure rules in the Constitution, the committee agreed to continue the meeting beyond 3 hours.

13. People Scrutiny Committee Forward Plan

Councillors considered the position with the forward plan for the People Scrutiny Committee. It was noted that this forward plan would be combined with the forward plan of the Health Scrutiny Committee to form new forward plans for the People and Health Overview and People and Health Scrutiny Committee from September 2020 onwards.

The items would need to be reviewed by both councillors and officers. The Chairman was keen that the meetings with housing associations take place in some form.

14. Exempt Business

There was no exempt business.

Appendix 1 - Public Participation

Chairman		

Duration of meeting: 10.00 am - 1.02 pm

People Scrutiny Committee - 20 July 2020

Agenda item 4 - Public Participation

Questions from Karen James

- Why did the Council not seek advice from local Police when deciding to place so many problematic, drug dealers, those with criminal behaviour together? Did the Council fail to understand that housing these individuals together would be a massive issue and the Police may have warned against certain individuals being housed together.
- 2) Why has the Council not taken a proactive stance and placed a closure notice on hotels when it has shown to be the cause of major antisocial behaviour?

Response from the Corporate Director for Housing

In replying to this question it is important to provide the wider context regarding the housing of rough sleepers and homeless households during the Covid-19 pandemic, as this response will be seen by members of the public who may not be aware of the situation. As part of the response to the covid-19 pandemic the government required councils to take urgent action to accommodate homeless people as they would otherwise be at particular risk of Covid-19.

On the 26th March Dorset Council along with all other local authorities in England were e-mailed by Dame Louise Casey with the heading "Everyone In" asking housing teams to focus on getting every rough sleeper an offer of somewhere they can stay safely by the weekend of the 29th March.

At the same time the government was advising people to stay at home, and told providers of holiday accommodation that they must close. The guidance was later revised in the same week allowing exceptions for B&B's, hotels and caravan parks to remain open if they were accommodating key workers or homeless persons. However, by this point many smaller guest houses and hotels had closed and furloughed their staff. The Council approached many businesses in Dorset asking for their support in accommodating rough sleepers as well as an increasing number of homeless persons, who in the main were in shared accommodation and were being asked to leave their accommodation for a number reasons. Only a small number of hotels were prepared to support the Council in providing accommodation in a very short timescale.

Each person that was placed in accommodation had a suitably assessment form completed by a housing officer that asks a number of key questions about the individual, their vulnerability and support

needs. All rough sleepers who were placed had a support worker allocated to them. The Council has worked closely with the Police and other partners such as the probation service, community safety, homelessness support charities, REACH drug and alcohol support and the health services throughout this pandemic and shared information on all those accommodated. On the 7 April the 1st of what continues to be a weekly meeting with all the partners took place. At these meetings intelligence is shared about specific individuals that were and are supported by the Council through accommodation and if specific action was required by any agency, that has been followed up.

2) The Council is aware that the anti-social behaviour caused by a small number of people accommodated in the Seafront hotels experienced by local residents over recent weeks has been very upsetting and difficult. The Council has worked closely with the Police and Probation Service through weekly meetings to identify the key perpetrators of ASB and take the appropriate action and has taken a proactive stance to reduce the levels of ASB.

On 26 March 2020 Luke Hall MP, Minister for Local Government and Homelessness wrote to local leaders thanking us for the continuing work in response to the COVID-19 crisis. He emphasised the unprecedented scale of the challenge we all faced and our joint responsibility to safeguard as many homeless people as we can from COVID-19. He wrote that our strategy must be to bring in those on the streets to protect their health and stop wider transmission of Covid-19.

For the Council then to have taken steps to attempt to close hotels or to encourage the police to use their powers would have risked making residents homeless and would have run counter to the requirement to take homeless people off the streets.

Instead of closure we have, as a result of the ongoing partnership working, been able to achieve a number of key outcomes which are as follows:

- The rehousing of several key ASB perpetrators outside of the Weymouth area.
- Provision of security services at the hotel
- The discharging of statutory homeless duties by the Council to those individuals confirmed causing ASB and the individuals being asked to leave the premises
- Several arrests for public order offences and breaches of Section 35 dispersal notices.
- A male arrested for breach of court conditions and remanded to prison.
- A female arrested for breach of Criminal Behaviour Order (CBO) and remanded to prison.
- A significant county line disrupted for dealing drugs in the area and reports are that drug availability is low.

- Numerous drug possession and supply offences detected including a male that was caught dealing drugs as a direct result of information provided to police from local residents.
- 8 individuals in the last 2 weeks have been subject to Community Protection Notice (CPN) / Community Protection Warnings (CPW) and 3 individuals pending CBO's. This will restrict the movement of these individuals

It should be noted that of 8 key individuals of interest to the Police at the present moment in time only 1 is being accommodated by the Council in the Seafront Hotel and a warning has been issued by the Housing Service about his behaviour in relation to his housing application. The Police have advised that levels of ASB in the vicinity of the hotel have improved over the past few weeks and levels of ASB currently are lower compared to this time last year.

Questions from Cllr Ken Whatley

- Why have Dorset Council not taken any action regarding the breaches by the landlady not controlling the behaviour of her guests. I.e. noise, outside drinking, drug dealing and sexual acts.
- 2) Is it true Dorset Council are paying to have rooms restored at the council tax payer's expense?

Response from the Corporate Director for Housing

- 1) Please see the answer already given regarding the steps taken by the council in partnership with others and the outcomes achieved.
- 2) It is unfortunate that small number of those accommodated have caused damage to their rooms. As part of the agreement with the landlady of the hotel the Council has agreed to repair any damage caused by someone accommodated at the premises. However, where possible the Council will seek to recover the costs from the individual causing the damage.

This page is intentionally left blank